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e calca day conference and aGM, 2020

n e Very Reverend Peter Atkinson.

Welcome from the outgoing Chairman…

CALCA News…

the cathedral archives, libraries
and collections association

wiNter 2019

After about thirteen years as 
Chair of what has become

CALCA, and quite a few years
before that as Vice Chair, it is sad
for me to relinquish my role in
the Association. Sad, but right:
no one should go on doing things

for too long, even if they enjoy it.
And I have thoroughly enjoyed
being in the company of skilled,
learned, and enthusiastic people
who have expanded my own
knowledge of cathedrals. In 1997
I became Residentiary Canon and
Chancellor of Chichester
Cathedral, and following the
death of the Cathedral Librarian,
Dr Mary Hobbs (one of the
founding members of this
Association), and then, equally
sadly, of her successor, Professor
John Fines, I was badly in need
of a network of advice and
encouragement, which I found in
this Association. Tony Trowles,
Jo Wisdom, Sheila Hingley –
these were among the then

Norwich cathedral

Monday 14th September 2020 
10.30 am to 4.30 pm (timings tbc)

The annual day conference is somewhat later in the year
than usual, as it is timed to coincide with the presence in

Norwich Cathedral of Dippy, the Natural History Museum’s
iconic dinosaur cast. ere will be an opportunity to visit
Dippy in the nave of the Cathedral, and to experience the
other exhibits and opportunities for engagement that the
Cathedral is placing around Dippy.

Gudrun Warren, Norwich Cathedral Librarian and Curator

stalwarts of the Association, who
made me feel that no one with
responsibility for a cathedral
library need feel wholly alone.
One of the strengths of the
Association, I think, is it provides
a forum in which the larger and
better-resourced collections can
give help and encouragement to
the smaller and less-resourced. It
has been a true network of
friends.

And now I am delighted that
the Dean of Rochester has agreed
to take the chair, and I have no
doubt he will enjoy himself as
much as I have done.

With very good wishes to every
member of the Association.

n Dippy at the Natural History Museum. 
Image© Trustees of the Natural History Museum.

Save the Date!
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2020: the Year of cathedrals and Pilgrimage

calca triennial conference 2019

Next year presents many 
opportunities for cathedrals

to celebrate their work and their
collections. Because several
cathedrals mark anniversaries or
significant milestones next year,
some of which are mentioned in
the ‘news from members’ section
below, the Association of English
Cathedrals has designated the
year as ‘2020 Year of Cathedrals,
Year of Pilgrimage’. e AEC is
co-ordinating a ‘Night of
Cathedrals’ across the country,
and cathedrals are encouraged to
consider further engagement
activities. e British Pilgrimage
Trust is also identifying a

pilgrimage route for every AEC
cathedral, and throughout the
year the AEC will be very active in
promoting cathedrals and their
work through social media. ere
is a proposal for a book on
highlights of cathedral
collections, and it would be
excellent to find sufficient
support to progress this. As in
the article below by Dr Rosemary
Firmin, there may be the
opportunity to progress a
collaborative project on
digitising medieval manuscripts
in our collections. Collaboration
is the ideal, but requires co-
ordination and funding. Even if

it is not possible to deliver joint
projects over the year, we should
all ensure that during the year we
blow the trumpet for the unique
and precious collections in our
care, which are often
insufficiently known and
insufficiently resourced.

Cressida Williams, Editor

 
 

This year’s triennial Cathedral 
Archives, Libraries and

Collections Association
conference took place from 12th
to 14th June at Salisbury
Cathedral. Although there was
no official theme, the ‘back to
basics’ subtitle given by
Cathedral Archivist Emily Naish
during the introduction captured
the conference’s feel brilliantly.
Not only did many of the
sessions reaffirm the procedures
and software management
techniques used daily by
members of the Association, but
it focussed on why archives,
libraries and collections are
important to a range of different
people: why members do what
they do. As one of two recipients
of a generous bursary from
CALCA to attend the conference,
I particularly appreciated the
approachability that this ‘theme’
lent the conference, and entered
into it keen to pursue with

greater intent a career in the
sector. is report gives an
overview of the sessions and
activities during the conference,
alongside some personal
highlights.

Day one of the conference
provided attendees with an
opportunity to browse the
building, archive and library of
Salisbury Cathedral and engage
with the Cathedral’s collections,
staff and volunteers. e opening
afternoon session launched
straight into the technicalities of
archival and library
cataloguing—a daunting topic
for any newbie—with Sarah
Brown (Collections Trust) and
Iris O’Brien (British Library)
discussing respectively the
infinite nature of cataloguing
and the uniqueness of each
source. e closing paper given
by Melinda Haunton (National
Archives) emphasised
cataloguing as a way ‘to make

things better’ by increasing the
viability and visibility of all types
of collections—a laudable aim
which was reiterated multiple
times throughout the
conference. In the evening there
was an opportunity to learn more
about the Cathedral’s expansive
close with a thoroughly engaging
tour. 

It was an early start for the
second day as (most!) attendees
gathered at 8.30am for a
demonstration of the Cathedral’s
medieval clock, and guided mini
tours of the west end windows
and muniment room. Session
two consisted of three separate
papers on book provenance.
Discussions ranged across the
spectrum of subcategories within
provenance work and
particularly highlighted books as
active and effective mediators
between different time periods.
e paper by David Pearson
(University of London) provided
plenty of visual stimulation to
support his whistle-stop tour of
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the common traces of
provenance and how the
interpretation of a cataloguing
librarian can impact on
subsequent understanding. He
interrogated the book’s
function – is it primarily about
content? Are marginalia
incidental? – and further
emphasised books as mediators
between people. Peter Hoare,
Salisbury Cathedral Library
volunteer and editor of the
Cambridge History of Libraries,
followed with a thoroughly
researched example of how
librarians, researchers and
members of the public might
engage with provenance tracing.
He presented two contrasting
provenance histories from
volumes in the Cathedral’s
Library. e session closed with a
paper given by Dr Anne Dutton
(Salisbury Cathedral Assistant
Librarian) who dealt with the
technicalities of representing
provenance in a catalogue of rare
books, particularly in software.
Anne’s paper was supported by a
short case-study of discovering
and recording provenance by
library volunteer John Dover. It
was fitting that, as part of the
Cathedral Library’s HLF funded
‘Beyond the Library Door’
project, this session took the
form of a public lecture in the
Cathedral as many of the papers
highlighted the need of
encouraging members of the
public to engage with their local,
researchable heritage. 

e after-lunch session of day
two centred on volunteers,
subtitled ‘What would we do
without them?’. As a volunteer at
Bristol Cathedral Archive, I
especially enjoyed this session
and the varied approaches papers

took. Colin Shearer (Churches
Conservation Trust) opened by
asking delegates why they do (or
did) volunteer, revealing that
personal enjoyment and
engaging with individual people
were the main motivations for
library, archive and collections
volunteers. His paper—littered
with entertaining anecdotes—
spoke honestly about the
different approaches that the
CCT had taken towards its
volunteers, concluding that its
emphasis had shifted from
buildings to the people and
communities behind them. ree
short presentations by Salisbury
Cathedral Library and Salisbury
Museum volunteers Sue Martin,
Liz Turner and Donna McBride
followed in which the results of
Colin’s earlier survey were
reiterated: the joys of working
with a range of people and the
intimate connection experienced
when working on specific items
were discussed in greater depth,
as was the opportunity for
personal growth or an
interesting, alternative career.
e presentations also
highlighted special collections as
an excellent way to encourage
people who feel alienated from
their Cathedral to engage with
and make relevant the
collections it safeguards. e
final session of the day looked at
conservation surveys. Chris
Woods, Director of the National
Conservation Service, considered
surveys for archives and library
materials, while Emily Watts,
Collection Care North Manager
for the British Library at Boston
Spa, covered ‘everything else’. A
delicious dinner was enjoyed by
all at Sarum College, as was a
challenging quiz

e third and final day of the
conference began with Chris
Collingwood (Canon Chancellor,
York Minster) interrogating the
role of a Cathedral’s mission and
how it fits into the work of
special collections staff. After
inviting delegates to share the
meaning they associated with a
personal object, he highlighted
the power of objects to tell a
plethora of stories, stressing in
particular how different people
will detect different meaning in a
single object. His point not only
resonated with the personal
testaments given by volunteers
on the previous day but also
encouraged an open mind in the
cataloguing and interpretation of
collections. In contrast to the
multiple (very useful) papers on
cataloguing standards and detail,
this paper called for balance at
the earliest stage of
interpretation. Some exciting
examples of mission being
incorporated into the visitor
experience of Cathedral
collections were then given by
Tony Trowles (Westminster
Abbey) and Marie-érèse
Mayne (Durham Cathedral). e
session concluded with a two-
part paper on the new Lambeth
Palace Library building given by
Declan Kelly (Director of
Libraries and Archives) and Giles
Mandelbrote (Librarian and
Archivist). All three of the
finishing papers gave delegates a
variety of different ways of
incorporating the mission values
Chris Collingwood had
highlighted, as well as giving
practical advice as to the minute
details of organising and pres-
enting the collections of each
place: an excellent way to round
off the conference. Emily Lanigan.
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Armagh Robinson Library – Conference…

CALCA Grants
In 2015, it was decided that the 

Association could afford to
offer modest funding to
enterprises that support its
stated aims. 
CALCA now invites applications
from fully paid up members of
two years’ or more standing for
grants in areas such as the
following: 

n Help in defraying the costs of holding conferences and workshops
n Support for small projects such as the web publication of 

unpublished catalogues
n Assistance to members in undertaking essential travel as part of 

work in line with CALCA’s aims
n e provision of equipment, such as perhaps book supports, to 

facilitate access to collections
n Assistance with the necessary purchase of manuscripts and archives 

to benefit the CALCA community
n Carrying out conservation work on manuscripts and archives or 

providing equipment, such as data loggers, to help in monitoring 
environments

Funds will not be made available towards the cost of commercial publication but will be allocated where
they can be expected to provide the greatest benefit to the greatest number of people. Often this will be
achieved by making several small awards, rather than a few larger awards. Funding levels may vary from
year to year, but it is anticipated that the Committee will make awards of not more than £250 each, and of
not more than £500 in total each year.

Applications should comprise: a brief outline of the project, conference or work; its overall cost; the grant
being sought; the names and addresses of two referees; details of the addressee for the cheque. Forms are
available from the CALCA website or by application to Dr Michael Stansfield, CALCA Treasurer (Durham
University Library, Palace Green, Durham DH1 3RN, or m.m.n.stansfield@durham.ac.uk) to whom
completed applications should be submitted by 2nd November. Applications will then be considered at the
subsequent meeting of the committee. Applicants will be informed shortly thereafter.

Successful applicants will be asked to submit for publication in the CALCA newsletter a brief report (300-
500 words) of the use to which the grant was put.

Michael Stansfield, Hon Treasurer

News from the Members…

On Friday 18th October 
2019, library staff from

across the island of Ireland who
are responsible for caring for
religious libraries came together
in Armagh, Ireland’s
ecclesiastical capital, for a one-
day conference ‘History,
Preservation and Use of Religious
Libraries in Ireland’. e venue
was Armagh Robinson Library.
Located near St Patrick’s Church

of Ireland Cathedral, Armagh
Robinson Library was
established by Richard Robinson,
Archbishop of Armagh and
Primate of All Ireland, in 1771. It
is the oldest public library in
Northern Ireland. Attendees
were welcomed by Dr Robert
Whan, Director of Armagh
Robinson Library, who spoke
about the history of the Library
and gave an overview of its

collections. From Archbishop
Robinson’s founding donation of
8,000 volumes, the collection has
grown to c.45,000 volumes. It
also holds over 300 manuscript
collections, including 12th-
century manuscripts from
Pontigny Abbey, and the archives
of former Archbishops of
Armagh, such as John George
Beresford (1822-1862), J. A. F.
Gregg (1939-1959) and Robin
Eames (1986-2006). In addition,
the Library houses over 4,000
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n Interior of the Armagh Robinson Library. Image © Brian Mason.

items of music, which were
donated to the Library in 2015
from the collection of St Patrick’s
Church of Ireland Cathedral,
Armagh. 

Following the introduction,
there were presentations on five
Church of Ireland cathedral
libraries. Diocesan libraries
emerged later in Ireland,
compared to England, as a result
of centuries of warfare and
unrest and it was only after the
more settled conditions in the
wake of the Williamite-Jacobite
War (1688-1691) that they
began to appear. Barbara
McCormack, Special Collections
Librarian at the National
University of Ireland, Maynooth,
spoke about St Canice’s
Cathedral Library, Kilkenny,
which was established in 1693
following the death of omas
Otway, Bishop of Ossory. It was
further expanded through a
bequest from another bishop of
Ossory, Edward Maurice, in the
mid-18th century. Today the
collection amounts to
approximately 3,300 works, of
which about 300 were printed
before 1600. 

Niall Burns, Head of Special
Collections at Ulster University,
gave a paper on the Derry and
Raphoe Library, which contains
5,600 books dating from 1480 to
1900. e bulk of the collection
stems from the libraries of three
bishops of Derry—George
Downham (1616-1634), Ezekiel
Hopkins (1681-1690) and
William King (1691-1703)—and
was further grown by the
addition of the Raphoe Diocesan
Library in 1881 following the
merging of the two dioceses.
Books of William King are also to
be found in the Bolton Library,

founded by eophilus Bolton
who was Archbishop of Cashel
from 1730-1744, which Ken
Bergin (Head of Special
Collections and Archives,
University of Limerick) spoke
about. 

Elaine Harrington, Special
Collections Librarian at
University College, Cork, gave a
paper on St Fin Barre’s Cathedral
Library, Cork, and the
provenance of the books that it
contains, including books from
the collections of Peter Browne
and omas Stopford, who were
Bishop of Cork and Ross from
1710 to 1735 and 1794 to 1805
respectively, as well as books
which had previously belonged to
various Cork figures. St Fin
Barre’s also has great examples of
continental printers, including
Elzevier, Stephanus, Plantin and
Blaeu, as well as examples of
books printed in Cork and
Dublin. e final Church of
Ireland library to be covered was
the Christ Church Cathedral
collection, Waterford, which was
the subject of a paper by Kieran
Cronin, Deputy Librarian at the

Waterford Institute of
Technology. 

Due to the operation of the
Penal Laws and other restrictions
that the Roman Catholics and
Dissenters were subjected to,
their libraries tended to be
formed later than those of the
Anglican tradition. A paper was
given on the Antrim Presbytery
Library, which was formed in
Belfast in 1765, by the Non-
Subscribing Presbytery of Antrim
for the use of Presbyterian
ministers and intellectuals. With
c.2,100 volumes ranging in date
from 1521 to the 1870s, the
Antrim Presbytery library is
particularly useful for obtaining
insights into what was being read
by the denomination in the 18th
century. Joy Conkey, Acting
Librarian at Union eological
College, Belfast, and CILIP
Ireland Secretary, spoke about
the history of the Gamble
Library, which was established in
1873 by Caroline Gamble, in
memory of her husband, the Rev.
Henry Gamble, who was
Presbyterian minister at
Ballywalter, Co. Down. An
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interesting historical note is that
the Library served as the
Chamber of the House of
Commons for the Northern
Ireland Parliament from 1921 to
1932. As well as manuscript and
book collections relating to the
history of the Presbyterian
Church in Ireland, the Library
holds a valuable pamphlet
collection, as well as an excellent
Presbyterian Mission archive. 

Ursula Monaghan and Martin
Fox spoke about Benburb Priory
Library and Museum, Co.
Tyrone. e Servite Order, which
owns the Library, dates back to
1233 in Florence, Italy. Much of
the Library’s pre-1860
collections stem back to before
the unification of Italy in 1861
when the Servites in Italy lost
properties, including libraries
and books. In 1864 two Italian
friars—Philip Bosio and Austin
Morini—came to London to
make a foundation, and during
subsequent years brought across
to London some of the older and
more valuable books. In 1896 a
student house was bought in
Begbroke, near Oxford, where
many of the books were
deposited. Fifty years after the
establishment of Begbroke
student house, the American
friar James Keane founded
Benburb Priory. In 2000,
following the amalgamation of
the Irish Vicariate and the
English Province into the
Province of the Isles, books and
archives held at Begbroke were
transferred to Benburb. A £1.4
million grant from the then
Heritage Lottery Fund, in 2014,
enabled the renovation and
refurbishment of stables at
Benburb for the housing of the
books and archival material in

suitable environment conditions,
and the new Benburb Priory
Library and Museum was opened
in 2017. e collection consists
of over 20,000 volumes and
includes archival records relating
to the history of the Servites in
Britain and Ireland.

Marie Boran, Special
Collections Librarian at the
National University of Ireland,
Galway, spoke about the history
and development of the Galway
Dominican Convent Library,
1686-2016. is library provides
an invaluable resource for
anyone interested in studying
women’s education in 19th- and
20th-century Galway, as well as
the management and priorities
of women’s religious houses
from the late 17th century
onwards. It gives valuable
insights too into what life was
like in the convent over four
centuries and how its community
connected with Europe and the
wider world.

e final paper was given by
Roddy Hegarty, Director of e
Cardinal Tomás Ó Fiaich
Memorial Library and Archive,
Armagh, which this year is
celebrating its 20th anniversary.
Originally founded to house the
books and papers of Cardinal Ó
Fiaich (1923–1990) it has been
augmented with other
collections which complement
and support the principal areas
of interest of the Cardinal. e
collection includes, for instance,
the archive of the Archdiocese of
Armagh (1787-1963), and the
papers of several former Catholic
Archbishops of Armagh, as well
as parish records, Irish language
material, overseas archives, and
items relating to sports
associated with the Gaelic

Athletic Association across
Ulster.

Several themes emerged from
the various papers that were
given during the day. ese
included ‘collections within
collections’ and the importance
of capturing provenance details
when cataloguing and making
these accessible online, as well as
the movement and use of books.
Many of the collections that were
discussed had peripatetic
existences, with several now
being housed within university
special collections. e Antrim
Presbytery collection was
presented to Queen’s University
Belfast back in 1873, to be kept
as a discrete collection. In the
last couple of decades, others
have followed this precedent. e
Derry and Raphoe Library is now
housed at the Ulster University’s
Magee Campus; St Canice’s
Cathedral Library is at
Maynooth; St Fin Barre’s
Cathedral Library is at University
College Cork; the Bolton Library,
formerly at Cashel, is now at the
University of Limerick; the
Christ Church Cathedral
Collection is at Waterford
Institute of Technology; and the
Galway Dominican Convent
Library is at the National
University of Ireland, Galway.

Barbara McCormack outlined
how Maynooth had approached
the move of St Canice’s Cathedral
Library from Kilkenny to the
university. One of the first things
the Special Collections team did
was to complete a pre-move
audit of the collection onsite in
Kilkenny in order to establish an
accurate listing of material
before transportation. is
fulfilled a condition of the loan
agreement and enabled the
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n Conference delegates.

systematic arrangement of
material for packing and
transport. It also helped to
identify missing volumes before
the collection was moved.
Archival slips were inserted into
each volume with details of the
original classification number
which acted as a unique identifier
during the relocation project. e
packing and removal stage began
in December 2014 and was
completed in January 2015.
Individual items were wrapped in
acid-free tissue and packed in
crates or boxes onsite before
removal. Items were labelled as
part of the packing process and
detached boards were collated
for matching with associated text
blocks at a later stage. e
collection was then transported
to an offsite dedicated freezing
facility where it was frozen to
below -18 °C for two weeks for
de-infestation purposes.
Volumes were then thawed and
treated using a six-side and
endpapers cleaning approach in
order to remove heavy surface
dirt and mould spores. is was
important to prevent the spread
of mould to uncontaminated
items in the collection. Remedial
conservation work was
undertaken on volumes with
missing or detached boards. Each
volume was wrapped and boxed
for transportation to the
university. After arrival at
Maynooth, during March 2015,
the books were unwrapped and
shelved in sequential order
according to the pre-move
inventory. e books are now
housed in a controlled
environment with a pre-set
temperature of 17 °C and a
humidity level of 45%. e
system is self-regulatory and

sends alerts if temperature or
humidity levels become
problematic. A fire detection and
prevention system is in place,
along with a sophisticated
security system.

It also became apparent during
the conference, that Irish
religious libraries hold much
more than simply theological
works. Found among their
shelves are books on a wide
variety of subjects, including
classics, history, law, philosophy,
politics, science and travel. Some
also have manuscripts, while
Armagh Robinson Library has
significant collections of ancient
and medieval coins, fine art,
archaeological specimens and
antiquities, including Irish
medieval ecclesiastical hand-
bells. 

With regard to current use of
the collections, several of the
speakers referred to what can be
gleaned from the work of
researchers who have studied the
bindings of the books contained
within the libraries, or the waste
paper fragments that were used
in the binding process. While
some fragments and clues to
previous ownership may have

been removed during earlier
rebinding initiatives, the fact
that most of the cathedral and
religious libraries had very few
funds to invest in caring for their
collectionsmeans that many of
the books fortuitously remain in
their original bindings which in
themselves present many
avenues for research. In carrying
out conservation, it is important
that this physical and historical
evidence is retained. 

Now located in many cases
within university libraries, books
from these religious libraries
have featured in temporary
exhibitions curated by university
staff and have been incorporated
into various university modules.
Barbara McCormack spoke about
how staff at Maynooth have been
able to utilise books from St
Canice’s Library in a host of
degree courses, including
modules on ‘Music and Sources’,
‘Books, Reading and Writing in
Medieval Ireland’, ‘Witchcraft in
Europe’, ‘Age of the Baroque’ and
‘Historiography’, while others
spoke about how works have
been used in outreach and to
engage primary and secondary
school audiences.
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Bath Abbey

As well as the speakers, the
conference was attended by
interested members of the public
and staff from several other
libraries, who were also able to
offer their own insights and
experiences during the day. e
other libraries that were
represented included the Cotton
Library, Lismore, Co. Waterford,
the Presbyterian Historical
Society Library, Belfast, and the
Representative Church Body
Library, Dublin. Refreshments
were funded by the National
Lottery Heritage Fund.

Dr Robert Whan, 
Director, Armagh Robinson Library

At Bath Abbey, our £19.3 
million Footprint project

(www.bath abbey.org/footprint)
has started its second phase. e
project aims to repair the Abbey’s
collapsing floor, install a new
eco-friendly heating system
using Bath’s hot springs, and
provide new improved space and
facilities. ere will be a new
Discovery Centre, which will
display objects from the Abbey’s
collections. We are excited to
display our Benefactors’ Book,

which is a record of gifts to the
Abbey. e first entries were
made in the early 17th century.
A little while ago, I asked CALCA
members if they knew of other
benefactors books, and several
people kindly sent me
information. I thought people
would be interested to hear what
we found. 

Winchester Cathedral has
something very similar: a volume
titled on the spine (in modern
gold tooling) 'Account of church
goods 1633-1642, 1660-1669'
and on the front cover (in a 17th-
century hand) 'Ecclesiae
Cathedral. Winton. An account
of ye church goods 1633 & 1661’
(ref DC/E2/1). is includes,
from p.25, a list of the
benefactors 'towards the
repayring of the Cathedrall'
1633-1638. Some gifts were for
specific work eg 'towards the
arching of the Tower & adorning
of the same' (p.25), and 'for
fitting up of the Pulpit in the
Quire' (p.27).

ere are also two separate
documents, one on paper and
one on parchment (with
variations), containing a
declaration and list of 13
subscribers to advance money

towards the reparations of the
Cathedral in 1654. e Cathedral
is referred to in the following
words: 'ough itt be a very
emenent and usefull place, for
preaching and hearing gods word
yett itt doth dayly decay for want
of Reparacions'. e document
continues with a note that those
whose names are on the
subscription list are there 'to
preventt the mischeife that may
happen by delay' (DC/E3/1/1-2).

Hackington St Stephen’s
Church in the outskirts of
Canterbury has a memorandum
book including names of
benefactors and details of gifts,
from 1691 to1985.

St Edmund’s Hall, Oxford, has
a benefactors’ book.

Responses from several
cathedrals (Gloucester,
Winchester and Canterbury, 
and Westminster Abbey) said
that they have books recording
gifts to their libraries. Bath
Abbey also has one, which is kept
at Wells Cathedral with their rare
books.

ank you again to everyone
who replied.

Anna Riggs

Canterbury Cathedral New exhibitions and interpretation

Asignificant part of the ‘e 
Canterbury Journey’, a

multi-million pound
conservation and engagement
project supported by the
National Lottery Heritage Fund,
the Friends of Canterbury
Cathedral and other generous
benefactors, is new
interpretation for visitors. Work
continues towards completing
this interpretation, which

includes new physical exhibitions
at the Cathedral. Before the
exhibitions are installed in 2020
much preparatory work has been
needed, ranging from
conservation and preparation of
objects for display, to
photography, more in-depth
research, and analysis. A few
highlights are listed below.

Early next year, 28 to-scale
Victorian models of English and

European cathedrals, known as
‘the Oakeley Models’, will be
going on display in the
Cathedral’s new Visitor Centre.
ese models were originally
presented on wooden bases
covered with green velvet or
flocked paper and were protected
by tight-fitting glass domes.
Unfortunately six models had
damaged domes, and one model
(Christ Church Oxford) had no
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n Detail of the bird of prey on Hubert
Walter’s dalmatic.  

n Detail of the bird of prey on the new silk.  

base or dome of its own. In 2019
the only company who could
create glass domes of the shape
required (based in Germany) was
commissioned to create seven
new domes to replace the seven
damaged or ill-fitting examples.
e original domes will be
retained in the Cathedral’s
collections. e model of Christ
Church Oxford also needed a new
base, and Canterbury Cathedral’s

carpenters made a new base to
match the surviving Victorian
examples. e Cathedral’s Book
and Paper Conservator covered
this base with conservation-
standard green paper which she
developed to match the surviving
examples. e results are
remarkable and show the skills of
modern craftspeople, working to
recreate almost vanished
Victorian expertise.

n Christ Church Oxford with its new base and dome.

In 2019 research began into the
12th-century textiles recovered
from Archbishop Hubert
Walter’s tomb. Developing from
this study is a surprising project:
the design woven into the
surviving dalmatic fragment has
been brought back to life as a
new textile. e fragment has an
elaborate pattern of birds and
animals, and floral and geometric
patterns. Enough survives for

the design to be recreated which,
with funding support from the
Friends of Canterbury Cathedral,
has been interpreted to develop a
new silk, to be used for 12 new
copes, commissioned to mark the
800th anniversary of the
translation of St omas Becket’s
remains to the Trinity Chapel.
e new copes will be used for
services in the Cathedral, and it
is exciting to think that this

wonderful historic silk will again
be seen in a new interpretation,
after over 800 years.

During 2019 the Cathedral’s
Press Officer and photographer
Adrian Smith has been
systematically photographing
those objects which will be going
on display as part of the new
exhibitions. He has been using
the new photographic and
filming equipment bought as
part of the Canterbury Journey
and has been experimenting with
RTI and 3-D photography as 
well as traditional approaches 
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to photographing historic
collections. As a result of this
work we will have a
comprehensive catalogue of
exhibition-quality and research-
quality photographs of every
object going on display in the
first four iterations of the
exhibitions. ese images will be
used for publications associated
with the exhibitions, and for new
online content to be developed
during 2020 and 2021.

n Adrian at work photographing the Black Prince’s jupon.  

As well as preparing for
exhibitions, the Canterbury
Journey project has been
developing a number of new
volunteer opportunities inclu-
ding a graffiti research project.
During 2019 the Collections
Management Intern has been
leading a team of up to 20
volunteers (on average 11) as
they systematically record all the
graffiti left on the walls of the
Cathedral’s Eastern Crypt. e

project has proved to be a
fantastic engagement tool as well
as creating an important record
of an underused historical
resource, which will be archived
and made available to future
researchers. e project has
engaged many hundreds of
visitors to the Cathedral as the
volunteers stop and share their
findings. ey have also given
numerous tours to the general
public as well as to Cathedral
staff, and other volunteers and
special interest groups. It has
opened up a number of
opportunities for future
research, as graffiti can help us
understand how the Cathedral’s
spaces were used in the past, as
well as being an exceptionally
successful tool for engaging
wider audiences.

Sarah Turner, 
Collections Manager

Canterbury Cathedral cathedral archives and library

In June 2016, collections from  
the archives of both

Canterbury and Exeter
Cathedrals were inscribed on the
UNESCO UK Memory of the
World Register. In May this year,
a conference was held at
Canterbury Christ Church
University to mark 30 years of
the Canterbury World Heritage
Site; this provided an
opportunity to highlight this
inscription. e Archives and
Library also hosted visits for the
annual Heritage Open Days with
a focus on the UNESCO
inscription. 

We are very much looking
forward to opportunities to mark
the anniversaries of St omas
Becket in 2020, being 850 years
since his martyrdom on 29th
December 1170 and 800 years
since his translation on 7th July
1220. e first event in the
calendar will be a lecture by
Professor David Carpenter on
King Henry III, taking place at
the Cathedral on 23rd January,
co-hosted by the Archives and
Library. e Archives and Library
will also co-host on 18th May a
study day on seals entitled
‘Church, Saints and Seals, 1150-

1300’. Speakers will discuss the
iconography of seals, including
representations of sacred
buildings and Becket’s murder, as
well as the materiality of seals
and sealing practices. Booking
for this is now open. Other
highlights of the programme
over the year include the city’s
annual Medieval Pageant and
Family Trail on Saturday 4th
July, performances of T. S. Eliot’s
play Murder in the Cathedral in
October, and a conference on
Becket at the Cathedral in
November.

e project on the Cathedral’s
historic partbooks (choir music)
dating from the 17th century
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onwards is progressing well. is
is with a grant from the Lanier
eological Library Foundation.
e project includes work on
digitisation, conservation and
cataloguing. A week-long exhi-
bition of the music was held in
the Library in October, with an
accompanying performance by
the Girls and Men of the
Cathedral Choir.

Cressida Williams, 
Head of Archives and Library

Christ Church Oxford Coventry Cathedral

Durham Cathedral

The Cathedral at Christ 
Church is the ancient heart

of Oxford. For 800 years it was
the church of a priory, founded
by Frideswide, now the patron
saint of both the City and the
University. In spite of many
difficulties, the church was
beautified to be worthy of the
shrine of its saint and her many
pilgrims. However, the priory
suffered from a string of
unscrupulous priors, unpopu-
larity in the city, fires, and near
bankruptcy. It was finally closed
in 1524 by Cardinal omas
Wolsey when he chose the site
for his new and grand
eponymous college. Two decades
later, the church became,
uniquely, both college chapel and
the cathedral for the diocese of
Oxford. e King’s Cathedral by

Judith Curthoys, which draws on
the limited medieval sources,
archaeology and architectural
history, and on extensive
archival records, tells the story of
both the priory and the
cathedral, with all its medieval
reversals and modern
complications. e book is
available through Amazon, and
from selected bookshops. 

Judith Curthoys, 
Archivist

Coventry Cathedral was built 
in the 1950s and designed

by Sir Basil Spence. It sits beside
two ruined buildings. One is the
13th-century Priory Church of St
Mary, destroyed during the
Reformation in 1539, and the
other was once the Parish Church
of St Michael, which was
devastated by the Coventry Blitz
in 1940. 

e majority of the Coventry
Cathedral archive collections
date back to 1940, as most of the
previous records were destroyed
by the fire that engulfed the
building. e collections are
owned and managed by Coventry
Cathedral. 

e collection consists mainly
of plans and papers associated
with the construction of the new
Cathedral. It includes
administrative records, press
cuttings, photographs, film,
sound recordings and objects of
historical value to the Cathedral
and its ministry, together with
contemporary sketches and
drawings relating to the works of
art in the new Cathedral.

Dianne Morris, 
Cathedral Archivist

It has been another busy six 
months for the Library 

and Collections team at Durham
Cathedral, with a number 
of conferences, visiting
researchers, major projects,
public outreach events and the
day to day running of our
modern library keeping us all 
on our toes.

We have welcomed a number
of researchers throughout 2019
to our reading room as part of
Durham’s Residential Research
Library. is is a collaborative
undertaking between Durham
Cathedral, Durham University,
and Ushaw College, which offers
fellowships to researchers for a
period of between one and three
months to work on the Durham
collections. We are looking
forward to welcoming more
Fellows in 2020, working on
subjects including the post-
Reformation music collections at
Durham, and the clergy in
Georgian England.

e inaugural Durham
Residential Research Library
conference also took place in
Durham in September, and the
Cathedral hosted a number of
Refectory Library visits from
conference delegates, who were
able to view for themselves the
volumes they had heard David
Pearson, Elizabeth Biggs, Sheila
Hingley and others deliver
papers on. One week later, we
welcomed delegates of the
Northern Rising 1569
Anniversary conference to the
Refectory Library too, where
they were able to view early
printed material relating to the
conference theme of Anglican-
Catholic relations.
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n Spot the Gruffalo!

Work continues apace on 
the Durham Priory Library
Recreated Project, which aims 
to digitise all the remaining
books of the pre-Reformation
Durham Priory Library
(currently held at Durham
Cathedral, Durham University
and Ushaw College). As things
stand, over 180 medieval
manuscripts, incunabula and
archival items have been
digitised so far. A majority of
these have now been uploaded
and are available to be viewed, in
full and free of charge, at the
priory project website:
www.durhampriory.ac.uk/ 

A team of diligent library
volunteers are also continuing to
transcribe the diaries of former
Bishop of Durham Herbert
Hensley Henson, as part of the
‘Church, State and Nation: e
Journals of Herbert Hensley
Henson, 1900-1939’ project, in
partnership with Durham
University. Well over half of the
60 volumes covered in the
project remit have been fully
transcribed so far, and the
website—where visitors can
search Henson’s journals for
names, places, dates, or other key
words—is now live and can be
accessed at http://community
.dur.ac.uk/henson.project/

e 2019 ‘Treasures of
Durham Cathedral Library’
events seem to have gone well,
and both our spring and autumn
displays (on the themes of
‘Languages’ and ‘Banned Books’
respectively) sold out. We
welcomed the broadcaster and
journalist Jeremy Vine to the
Refectory for the second of these
events. He was visiting Durham
for the Durham Book Festival
and enjoyed the opportunity to

visit a space that had not been
open to him when he was in
Durham as a student. Planning
for Treasures events for 2020 is
already well underway, with
events on the theme of ‘Natural
History’, ‘Bibles and Prayer
Books’ and ‘Astronomy’ in the
offing. 

Our current Open Treasure
exhibition, ‘Mapping the World’,
runs until January 2020, and
showcases some of the stunning
maps and atlases from Durham
Cathedral’s own collections.
Highlights include Prior
Wessington’s 15th-century scroll
depicting a legal battle
concerning a diverted stream,
Abraham Ortelius’s ‘eatre of
the World’ (first edition of the
first modern atlas) and Louis
Bertez’s beautiful ‘Plan de Paris’.
‘Restoration, Redesign,
Renovation: Durham Cathedral
in the 19th Century’ and
‘Pilgrimage and Exploring
Creation: Natural History at
Durham Cathedral’ will be the
temporary exhibitions taking
place in Open Treasure during
2020.

We continue to purchase new
works of theology for the Sharp
Library (owned by the Lord
Crewe Trustees, but
administered on their behalf by
Durham Cathedral Library), and
new works relevant to the
Chapter Library collections. Our
modern collections are accessible
Monday to Friday, 10.00am-
4.30pm (with last entry at
4.00pm), while our reading room
continues to operate three days
every week (Tuesday to
ursday, 10.00am-1.00pm and
2.00pm-4.30pm). If anyone is
interested in making an
appointment, please contact 

us at library@durhamcathedral
.co.uk.

Sarah-Jane Raymond, 
Assistant Librarian

Hereford Cathedral

Our celebrations for the 
700th anniversary of the

canonisation of Bishop omas
Cantilupe as St omas of
Hereford in 2020 are already
underway. e first of three
exhibitions is on the subject of
pilgrimage and includes a
Gruffalo soft toy, one of a
number of modern votive
offerings left on his shrine, in
comparison with the assortment
of wax limbs, model ships and
discarded crutches found there
in the 13th century.

We collaborate in various ways
with Hereford College of Arts,
and this term are working with
second-year craft and design
students towards an exhibition
of their work which will be
shown in the crypt shortly before
Christmas. is involves us in
introducing them to art and
craft, ancient and modern, in the
Cathedral, supporting their
research, and acting as 'clients' in
their mid-term assessments, all
of which we greatly enjoy.

Our support for volunteer
researchers in our National
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Lambeth Palace

Lottery Heritage Fund 'Eastern
Cloisters' project to repair and
reimagine the College of Vicars
Choral culminated in a 'rapid
research round-up', where
participants shared their
discoveries in a speed-dating
format. For the first time we got
involved in 'Museums at Night'
and welcomed colleagues from
local museums and arts
organisations to visit a candlelit
(by LEDs) Chained Library and
sample canapés in the cloisters.
We hope to roll this out to the
public in 2020.

Rosemary Firman, 
Elizabeth Semper O'Keefe 
and Emma Semple.

The construction of the new
Library continues on-

programme and on-budget and
the project is now at the stage
where much of the main
construction is drawing to a close
and the internal fit-out is
starting, accompanied by the
beginning of landscaping outside
the building.

In October the scaffolding
around the building came down
and the view below (captured
from the BBC Remembrance Day
coverage) shows the new Library
fully revealed for the first time.

Internally, the reading room is
taking shape with shelving now
being installed. e
accompanying images shows the
landscaping underway in front of
the conservation studio, with a
low brick wall as the boundary to
a new pond. Racking in all the
stores is complete and
dehumidification is underway.
e staff offices are complete,
with an oak trim.
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e programme envisages
completion at the end of April
2020 followed by approximately
six months (June to November)
of moving in and snagging with
an aim of opening the new
Library to the public in early
2021. Our reading rooms (at
Lambeth and the Church of
England Record Centre) will close
from the end of April 2020
through to early 2021. More
details are on our website at
www/lambethpalacelibrary.org 

Declan Kelly, 
Director of Libraries and Archives

Lincoln Cathedral

As part of the Cathedral’s £16 
million Lottery-funded

‘Connected’ project, the medieval
Exchequergate Arch, which
forms the gateway from Castle
Square to the Cathedral, has,
until recently, been shrouded in
scaffolding. e arch houses
approximately half the
Cathedral’s rare books, half its
modern reference collection, its
medieval manuscript collection
and one of two small Reading
Rooms. e stonework has been
thoroughly cleaned, removing
layers of pollutants which were
causing a gradual deterioration
of the stone; it has been fully
repointed; badly decayed stones
have been replaced and ill-fitting
windows have been repaired. e
work not only improves the look
of the building as you approach
the Cathedral, but should also
help to stabilise conditions
within the rooms in which the
books and manuscripts are
stored.

In the cloister, the supporting
wall for the Wren Library is also
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being conserved; new stones are
being fitted where necessary and
existing ones are being laser
cleaned. New facilities currently
under construction adjoining the
Wren Library will include a fully
accessible interpretation centre,
education suite, shop, a new
larger café, and a number of
community spaces. Once the
work is fully complete in 2020
both the Wren Library and the
rooms in Exchequergate Arch
will require deep cleaning, as,
despite all our best efforts, dust
has managed to find its way in!

is year, also with the help of
Lottery funding, we have
transferred our catalogue from
Heritage to CALM. e online
catalogue has been unavailable
since the end of March, but we
hope to be back online soon.
Work tidying the catalogue will
continue behind the scenes for
quite some time however and a
team of volunteers has been
trained to help with this task.
Previously the catalogue included
only the rare book and modern
reference collections, but the
manuscript collection will also
eventually be added. More
detailed information and
photographs will be included and
we will use the system to
monitor more closely the
condition of the books using data
from the Arts Society record
sheets which will also be
inputted. e catalogue will
eventually also include other
collections from the Cathedral
including church plate,
paintings, seals and other
artefacts.

In 2020 we are looking
forward to putting on an
exhibition in conjunction with
the University of Lincoln and in

n e Exchequergate Arch before, during
and after cleaning and restoration.
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particular Dr Anna Marie Roos,
to commemorate the 400th
anniversary of the Pilgrim
Fathers, tying in with the
Cathedral’s 2020 theme of
pilgrimage. During August and
September some of our 17th-
century books relating to early
colonisation in New England and
Virginia will be on display. is
will include Edward Winslow’s
1624 Good newes from New-
England, the 1641 An abstract of
the lawes of New-England in
which every crime, no matter
how small, was punishable by
death, a 1663 Massachusetts
Indian Bible and various early
atlases. 2020 certainly promises
to be a busy and interesting year
for the Cathedral.

Julie Taylor, 
Cathedral Librarian

Lismore Cathedral

The Cotton Library nestles 
quietly in an annex to the

historic St Carthage’s Cathedral
in Lismore, Co. Waterford. Its
collection holds 2,000 mostly
leather-bound volumes, the
oldest being a 1542 Vulgate Latin
Bible. Naturally, the collection is
strong in theology and includes
theological works from Robert
Boyle, the father of modern
chemistry who was born in
nearby Lismore Castle. Lismore
Cathedral is a constituent
cathedral of the current Anglican
Diocese of Cashel, Ferns and
Ossory. e Cotton Library is the
only one of its kind in Ireland
still to be housed within the
structure of its founding
cathedral. As well as theology,
the collection holds volumes on
philosophy, polemic and travel.
One noteworthy work is the

London ‘Polyglot’ published in 1657. is six-volume Bible containing
parallel texts in nine languages (Hebrew, Syriac, Latin, Greek,
Ethiopic, Arabic, Aramaic, Persian and Samaritan) compiled by Brian
Walton, is considered one of the great polyglots. e Library also holds
early translations of the Bible into Irish and, to round off the
collection, we hold a medieval limestone fertility plaque, known in
Irish as a ‘Sile na Gig’. 

n e Cotton Library.

e Cotton Library is housed in a purpose-built building attached to St
Carthage’s Cathedral. e room itself is not large; the east wall has a
quatrefoil window bearing the arms of the 5th Duke of Devonshire
while the north wall is dominated by a large three lancet window
featuring depictions of Chapter seals and heraldry in stained glass.
Over the door (see image below) is the painted the famous ‘scribe’s
parable’ from Matthew 13: 53.
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Formally founded in 1845, the basis of the collection was the
private collection of Dean Henry Cotton. is was initially built upon
by the simple expedient of asking learned former colleagues in the UK
and Ireland for help in the form of book donations. We know that
Cotton was receiving donations as early as 1843 from the UK, one
donor of note being William Howley, Archbishop of Canterbury, who
wrote a delightful note encouraging Cotton in his ‘good work’. In
addition to Canterbury, there are books from three other Church of
Ireland archbishoprics - Dublin, Cashel and Tuam -and many from
bishops and clergy throughout the British Isles, a testament to
Cotton’s far reaching network and the goodwill towards the project. 

Admittedly Dean Henry Cotton was no simple country clergyman.
He was a former Sub-Librarian of the Bodleian Library, and former
Librarian of the Bolton Library in Cashel. An accomplished author,
antiquarian and historian, Cotton had wide ranging interests, with
many of his publications relating to his research into editions of the
Bible. His major work, however, was his Fasti ecclesiae Hibernicae,
published in six volumes between 1851 and 1868, a compilation of
brief biographical sketches giving ‘the succession of the prelates and
members of the cathedral bodies in Ireland’. In his reasons for
undertaking the formation of the collection, Cotton cited a serious
lack of reference books amongst his fellow clergy and his
determination to remedy that situation. His intention was that clergy
could consult texts appropriate to their calling and occasionally
borrow some. By 1851 when he was confident in the collection,
meagre though Cotton considered it, he had a catalogue printed. is
served several purposes: to inform the local clergy as to the extent,
content and availability of the library, plus, experienced librarian that
he was, to appraise them of the rules. Finally, and possibly more
importantly from Cotton’s point of view, it was to act as a pamphlet,
setting out good reasons as to why reviewers of the catalogue should
donate their own books to the Library to enhance further the
collection. It reads as a beautifully crafted and cleverly disguised
begging letter. 

Once he had secured the books, the next challenge was finding a
suitable location to house them. So, when Cotton presented his
fledgling library to Lismore Cathedral for the use of the diocesan
clergy, funds were acquired and a limestone annex to the Cathedral’s
chancel was purpose built to house it. e bookshelves (pictured
below) are for the most part original, topped with castellations and
beautiful finials in the shape of church steeples.

We believe the bookcases may
have been designed by either J.G.
Crace or A.W.N. Pugin, both of
whom were engaged at the time
in the nearby Lismore Castle on a
refurbishment of the chapel. As
with many aspects of the
Library’s history, this is a matter
for further research. 

Sadly, failing eyesight forced
Cotton to retire from active
ministerial duties, and he
resigned his clerical positions in
the Diocese in 1850, a mere five
years after he founded the
Library. In 1879 Henry Cotton
died at his home in Lismore; he
lies buried in the Cathedral
graveyard.

e Cotton Library fell into
neglect and disuse over the years
and the Very Rev Paul Draper,
the current Dean, has led a
campaign to stabilise the
collection. is has involved
opening it to the congregation,
many of whom didn’t know it
existed, and the public more
regularly. is has raised
awareness of its history and
importance to the wider
community in County
Waterford. e challenges ahead
of us are legion. As volunteers,
we struggle with dampness and
cold in the library building, we
wage war on insects who all seem
to be of the leather-damaging
type, and we are doing this with
no resources and on a shoestring
budget. But the look of awe on
the face of visitors when they see
the rows of leather-bound
volumes and hear the fascinating
history of its founding makes it
all worthwhile. As is obvious
from this article we are new to
the business of maintaining a
collection of this type, so if any
readers from the more
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established collections would 
like to pass on any advice, we
would be delighted to hear from
them. 

I may be contacted at Cotton
LibraryLismore@outlook.ie

Daniel Fleming, 
Deputy Librarian

n North wall lancet windows.

n A listening lunch; rewriting the ‘no food or drink in the Library’ rule!

Norwich Cathedral

In February 2019, we launched 
‘Listening Lunches’: celeb-

rating the Cathedral’s Benedict-
ine heritage, we invite people to
bring a packed lunch to eat in the
Reading Room whilst someone
reads aloud from an item from
the library collections. We select
texts from both modern and
historic collections: the very first
reading was from the novel Miss
Garnett’s Angel, by Salley Vickers;
last week’s was Rosemary Hill’s
biography of Pugin. We have also

had extracts from the historic collection: one extract from William
Edward Parry’s journal of a voyage for the discovery of the North West
passage (1821). Another extract discussed cutting edge agricultural
techniques of the 18th century, and our subsequent conversation was
able to critique the techniques as we had in the room someone who
had been to agricultural college in the mid-20th century. e event
brings together people from disparate groups associated with the
Cathedral and its surrounding area. We held a spin-off event in May:
having read an extract from a ghost story by M.R. James, we showed
the BBC adaptation of the story which was filmed at Norwich
Cathedral in 1971. Some people are regular attenders, others drop in
and out as other commitments allow. Most weeks, someone will make
a comment such as: “I’d never have chosen to read that, but I’m glad
I’ve been introduced to it”. ‘Listening Lunches’ has proved to be a
wonderful way of developing community, whilst also introducing
people to the power and benefits of reading aloud, and enabling the
library collections to be shared with a wider audience.

Gudrun Warren, Librarian and Curator
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Rochester Cathedral historical archaeology; graffiti and stone fragments

Cathedral archives and libraries are manifest examples of the close 
relationship between archaeology, the study of material culture,

and the historical study of written documents. Also straddling this
fuzzy border is the study of church and cathedral graffiti. e
proliferation of digital cameras over the last 10 years has revived
interest in this broad and under-researched corpus. County surveys
have recorded tens of thousands of inscriptions around the country
and the largest portion of these are at ecclesiastical sites. ese
volunteer groups are producing sometimes vast new archives of
photographs and transcriptions. Already many of these record graffiti
that has since been destroyed, as restoration and erosion steadily
degrade these datasets.

A three-year graffiti survey at Rochester Cathedral has recorded
over 7,000 inscribed, pencil and chalk graffiti spanning almost eight
centuries. Two main sequences of over 4,000 masons marks have been

studied to propose a revised
construction sequence for the
nave, west façade and east end of
the cathedral in the twelfth-
century. e locations of the
masons’ marks have been plotted
into a virtual 3-D model (left),
illustrating the variety of digital
records being accumulated by
recent researches.

Other graffiti at the Cathedral include sketches for an extensive
12th-century decorative scheme, votive ships and other pictorial
designs, cult marks, and hundreds of inscriptions left by the restorers
and maintenance teams at work on the Cathedral in the post-medieval

era. Work is ongoing to digitise
and cross-reference the
Cathedral’s lists of choristers and
organists, historic marriage
registers, burial records, plans,

photos, drawings and technical
reports. Only by drawing
together these diverse records
can we begin to interpret the vast
new datasets produced by graffiti
surveys and other archaeological
projects. 

An article entitled ‘Pictorial
and Symbolic Graffiti at
Rochester Cathedral’ featured in
the Kent’s archaeological journal
Archæologia Cantiana in 2018. A
second article entitled
‘Alphanumeric Graffiti at
Rochester Cathedral’ featured in
the 2019 issue. A final Kent
Archaeological Society
monograph report, Rochester
Cathedral Graffiti, will follow at
the end of this year.

ese new databases have
diverse applications. roughout
2019, the crypt of Rochester
Cathedral hosted an exhibition
(pictured overleaf) of some of the
finest sculptural fragments
gathered from around the
building over the last 200 years.
is is the first time that a
significant quantity of the
Cathedral’s collection of
sculptural fragments has been
available to the public. e
collection has grown over the last
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century to include fragments unearthed by the gardeners, discovered
during various archaeological or construction works, and even found
reused as garden features. Today the collection comprises over 400
stones ranging in date from the 8th to the 19th centuries. It includes
two of the only sculptural fragments recovered from Anglo-Saxon

St Davids Cathedral

Rochester and a tufa fragment
with a surviving portion of a
12th-century mural. e survey
of masons marks and graffiti
provides evidence for the
provenance, dating, and
historiography of these valuable
cultural artefacts. e exhibition
also features a number of other
medieval treasures from the
Cathedral’s collections and a
presentation on recent
researches. 

For more information visit:
www.rochestercathedral.org/fra
gments

Jacob Scott, 
Rochester Cathedral Research Guild

St Davids Cathedral Library 
again enjoyed a busy summer

period with more than its fair
share of the approximately
300,000 visitors who come to the
Cathedral every year. 

After the summer rush, we
were able to settle down to more
bookish pursuits with a series of
lectures and events in October as
part of UK Libraries Week. A
grant from CALCA was much
appreciated to assist in meeting
costs for this. Each session
focused on particular books in
the Cathedral Library collection.
is reflected one of the aims of
our Development Programme
which is to raise awareness of the
collection as well as to enhance
the physical facilities of the
Library and protect the
environment for the books. 

Lectures during the week
included: ‘Old Books, Current
Issues. Constituciones prouinciales
ecclesie by William Lyndwood,

c1505’ by Professor Norman
Doe; ‘Diseases of the Bible by
Risdon Bennett, 1887’ by Dr
Heather Payne, Consultant
Paediatrician; ‘Ar Drywydd Dewi
Sant / In Pursuit of St David’
by Gerald Morgan, author; ‘e
New Historical Atlas of
Pembrokeshire’ by
Pembrokeshire County Histo-
rical Society; ‘Doing God in
Public’ by the Very Rev 
Sarah Rowland Jones; and 
‘e Suffragettes, the Bishop 
and St Davids Cathedral’ by 
Mari James.

During the week original
books were displayed in the
Cathedral Treasury including
Bishop of St Davids William
Lyndwode’s Prouinciales;
Bennett’s Diseases of the Bible;
omas Aquinas Summa;
Aristotle’s On Government;
Richard Mead’s 1720 A Short
Discourse concerning Pestilential
Contagion, and the Method to be
used to prevent it; and Tomkins’
Musica Deo Sacra.

As well as lectures there was an
‘In Conversation’ session
between the Cathedral Director
of Music, Oliver Waterer, and
Library Development Officer,
Mari James, discussing ‘omas
Tomkins, St Davids’ Tudor
Composer’. e week finished
with a Community Research
session with early photographs
from the Library Collection. We
were grateful to the many local
people who came to the event to
help us identify people, places
and events in many of the photos
where we did not previously have
full cataloguing information. 

To provide wider access to the
fascinating talks and discussions
during the week, several of the
sessions were filmed and are
being broadcast on the St Davids
diocesan YouTube Channel. 

e photograph here shows
the Library’s copy of Lyndwood’s
work with Prof Norman Doe,
Director of the Cardiff University
Centre for Law and Religion,
dressed in his own rather
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Salisbury Cathedral

splendid Cambridge University
LLD robes. ese robes are the
same (is design and colour) as
those Lyndwood would have
worn 500 years ago. 

2020 promises to be an
eventful year in Wales as well as
in England. In addition to
activities in the Cathedrals’ Year
of Pilgrimage, we will be marking
the centenary of the
disestablishment (and so also the
establishment) of the Church in
Wales. It is also the 400th
Anniversary of the first widely
distributed Bible in Welsh.
Known as the ‘Esgob Parry Bible’,
it was produced in 1620 and
partly translated in St Davids
from original Greek and Hebrew.
Original copies in our Collection
are being displayed in the
Cathedral and at the National
Eisteddfod in August 2020. 

On 30th April the Cathedral
Library will host the launch of a
book on disestablishment and
the first 100 years of the Church
in Wales. Booking is available via
EventBrite. All CALCA members
are very welcome to join us.

e book launch and the
William Lyndwood lecture are
part of a new collaboration
between St Davids Cathedral
Library and the Cardiff
University Centre for Law and
Religion.

Mari James, 
Library Development Officer

2020 is fast approaching and with it Salisbury Cathedral’s 
celebrations to commemorate the 800th anniversary of the laying

of the foundation stones on 28th April 1220. Salisbury, we believe, is
the only medieval cathedral to have made the momentous decision
completely to relocate and rebuild from scratch. Highlights of the year
include ‘Celebrating 800 Years of Spirit and Endeavour’ (25th March
to 25th October, a major art exhibition featuring 20 different well-
known artists), and a five-day flower festival (15th-20th September)
called ‘Confluence’ to reflect the relocation of the Cathedral from the
hilltop of Old Sarum to the valley and the confluence of five rivers. To
answer the question that probably most visitors will have, ie ‘why did
the Cathedral move?’, 13th-century documents from the archive will
be showcased in a small exhibition in the Chapter House. is
exhibition has enabled us to access funding to purchase two moveable
display cases. ese cases we plan to use not only for the 2020
exhibition but for many other displays and exhibitions in the future,
and for the first time will enable us to display items from the
collections on the cathedral floor. To start the celebrations, a new
music commission will be performed on 28th April based on a 13th-
century poem written by Henry Avranches during the Cathedral’s
construction. We have worked with Cambridge University Library,
custodians of the poem, to obtain a new translation suitable for
setting to music. 

Another major project that is now coming close to an end is the
restoration of our Father Willis organ, work which is partly funded by
the NLHF. As part of this project six archive volunteers have been
transcribing a collection of 80 letters written in the 1870s between
Henry Willis, Archdeacon Lear and Miss Chafyn Grove (a local
benefactor who funded the original organ). e letters make very

n Book-binding exhibition, April 2019.
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interesting reading: Miss Grove in particular makes her feelings
known quite strongly! One of the volunteers, Alan Willis (no relation)
is giving two talks on the letters on 11th December and 26th
February.

Another event due to take place on 4th December is an afternoon
focused on the parochial library of St Mary’s Church Gillingham. e
Gillingham library was established by a bequest from omas Freke in
1735 and for much of its life resided in Gillingham rectory. In 1992 it
was deposited with Salisbury Cathedral Library where it has recently
been catalogued and cleaned. e afternoon ‘A library within e
Library: Gillingham Parish Library at Salisbury Cathedral’ will include
a talk on the history of the library together with a book cleaning
demonstration and exhibition.

We have now entered the third and final year of our ‘Beyond the
Library Door’ Project and are reviewing our progress to date and work
that still needs to be done. e project has had a really transformative
effect particularly for the Library. For the first time in the Library’s
history we have both an archivist and librarian on the staff at the same
time. As an archivist I have learnt a lot from my librarian colleague Dr
Anne Dutton about book manufacture and MARC cataloguing but
more importantly both the Library and Archive collections are now
available to search either separately or jointly via the online catalogue
accessible either via the Cathedral website or directly at
https://collections.salisburycathedral.org.uk/home. Another element

n Visit by Jeff James, Chief Executive of e National Archives, September 2019.

of the ‘Beyond the Library Door’
project is the book-cleaning
programme which is now
drawing to a close. Although we
still have a number of outreach
activities to organise, on the
whole we are well on the way to
achieving what we set out to do.

We are also making progress
with getting to grips with the
inventory and the cataloguing
and care of the object collection.
To work on this we have
appointed Karen Clarke whose
background and expertise is in
the museum sector. Although
this is a short-term post we hope
that it will be the start of a new
chapter in the care of this part of
our collections. 

Emily Naish, 
Cathedral Archivist

York Minster

Vicky Harrison and Chris 
Hughes departed the team

in August. Rachel Loffman joined
the Minster in July as maternity
cover for Kirsty Mitchell as the
Heritage and Interpretation
Officer. Natalie Toy has joined
the Collections Team on a
permanent basis as the new
Heritage Assistant. 

Between January and August
2019, the Old Palace at York
Minster Library had 2,622
visitors and provided access to
423 objects retrieved for 152
appointments.

Following a donation of
£10,000, the Collections team is
working on a project around the
Minster and University of York’s
collection of chapbooks. We have
submitted a proposal to the
council for the York Literacy
Challenge, working with Key
Stage 2 pupils, and are planning a



Newsletter – Winter 2019 • 23

series of workshops with seldom-
heard groups to culminate in an
exhibition in the Old Palace. 

e Library team has been
involved in more teaching
sessions this year; offering
workshops on the history of the
book to undergraduates and
postgraduates. ese were
requested by the History
Department at the University
and have led to an increase in
researchers using our material.
Work has resumed, after a year’s
hiatus, on our application for
Archive Service Accreditation.
Our deadline will be August
2020. e work of adding and
standardising the paper archives
catalogues to the digital
cathedral inventory has
continued. By March 2020, it will
be possible to make most of the
Archives catalogues available via
the same online catalogue as the
collections catalogues
(http://collections.yorkminster.
org/). e whole inventory work
plan is scheduled for completion
by December 2020.

Work continues within the
Minster on the Grand Organ
Refurbishment project. ere has
been packaging and decanting of
Collections’ objects from St
John’s Chapel ready for the
installation of the organ pipe
scaffold storage. e instrument,
which dates back to the early
1830s, was removed in October
2018 – including nearly all of its
5,403 pipes – and taken to
Durham for repair and
refurbishment by organ
specialists Harrison and
Harrison. e organ plays a 
key part in the cathedral’s
services, providing the heart-
beat at the centre of daily
worship within the church, and

this once-in-a-century refurbishment will ensure it continues to allow
world-class music to be performed at the cathedral for the next 100
years. 

In the East End of the Minster, St Stephen’s Chapel was reinstated
with all furniture and textiles cleaned. e reredoses and monuments
have had their conservation work completed. New underlay has been
installed for all of the historic carpets, which was kindly funded by the
Friends of York Minster. ere has also been a repackaging of the
Chapter House Doors, making the magnificent iron work more secure,
and safer for our visitors walking past.

In the summer, the final phase of snagging in the Undercroft
Museum has been completed with display mounts repaired, new
dressing-up outfits, damaged object labels and signs replaced, and a
new exit sign. Brand-new interpretation for e York Gospels has
been organised to be installed in November. is new gold background
with sun burst design will celebrate the significance of e York
Gospels and make it more visible to visitors. Rachel Loffman has
continued to work on the Treasury exhibition with four of our Visitor
Experience welcome hosts who are generating content for the new
exhibition. 

£3,000 of funding has been awarded from Museum Development
Yorkshire for York Minster to deliver a project building on the seldom
heard participation work developed over the last 2-3 years. is will
involve working with a local artist and welcoming various local
women’s and community groups to a series of art workshops with the
aim of creating a community art piece inspired by the Minster. is
project will run from October 2019 until July 2020. 

Between the 28th and 30th May, 320 children and 206 adults took
part in family activities which focussed on construction using
Minecraft and Lego, and featured a Minster den for younger children.
e number of children was an increase of 28% on 2018 figures for the
same period. ere were also 27 new subscribers to the family
activities mailing list. e feedback was all positive, with the
occasional request for more Lego and iPads. 

Freelance artist Griselda Goldsbrough ran the last of six art
workshops with KYRA Women’s Project. ese engagement
workshops were delivered to project users with their art tutors in
attendance. is was designed to train and empower the tutors to
work with us in the future, giving them the confidence to use the
collection as inspiration. Feedback included ‘e 3 days at the Minster
& Old Palace/archive, Library have been right up my street in terms of
history & art. Kirsty & Griselda are inspiring and very good listeners
and have met me at my level of disability, with kindness and
consideration’. 

In August, the Minster Collections team welcomed the City of
Sanctuary and York Learning. We also delivered a ‘training the trainer’
session for City of Sanctuary providing volunteers with the tools
needed to feel confident in bringing their groups to the Minster. is
was delivered by Kirsty Mitchell and her maternity cover Rachel
Loffman.
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e Library team completed subject profiling of around 18,000
items in Special Collections. ey will now work on analysis of donors,
20th century purchases, comparisons with national research Library
collections, identifying hidden collection strengths, and under
exploited areas. Andrew Brownlie continues his volunteer work
cataloguing the Minster’s large collection of theatre playbills.

Head Broderer Pippa Fould and her team successfully delivered the
Frontal and pulpit fall to St Augustine’s Church, Skirlaugh in East
Yorkshire. ey will now turn their attention back to the Minster,
with preparations being made to begin the Blue High Mass set,
estimated to be complete in summer 2021.

Natalie Toy, 
Heritage Assistant

Other News…

‘From Paris to the Provinces’: an opportunity for the
digitisation of medieval manuscripts in cathedral libraries

Earlier this year Professor
Mark Clark (e Catholic

University of America), as part of
a project based at the University
of East Anglia and led by
Professor Nicholas Vincent,
visited various cathedral libraries
in the UK to inspect 12th- and
early 13th-century copies of key
scholastic texts, including Peter
Lombard’s Sententiæ and
Stephen Langton’s Quæstiones
theologiæ. His initial findings
were that important early copies
of these texts have survived not
in Paris, where they originated in
the milieu of the Schools, but in the cathedral libraries of England,
where there have survived books which were owned by masters
educated in Paris who took up important positions in the English
Church.

His initial findings were reported and discussed by 30 participants
at a British Academy International Symposium held at Peterhouse,
Cambridge, on 4th and 5th September. ree questions in particular
were addressed: how and when did these Parisian textbooks emerge;
what do Mark Clark’s discoveries add to our understanding of the
scholastic canon and its dissemination; and how can such texts be best
edited and published in a digital age?

n Professor Mark Clark.

n Philippe Buc.

Professor Clark identified
three collections with holdings of
special significance: Canterbury
Cathedral, Hereford Cathedral
and Lincoln Cathedral, and
representatives of all three
attended the conference and
contributed brief presentations
on the manuscripts’ contexts.

In the concluding discussion,
led by Philippe Buc (University of
Vienna), it was highlighted that
of paramount importance is
bringing together those who
work on texts with those who
work on scribes and the
materiality of books, and those
whose job it is to care for them
and provide access to them, as
had indeed happened at this
symposium. It was agreed that
the next step is to digitise the
manuscripts in order to enable
access to them. It was accepted
that cathedral libraries do not
have the resources to digitise and
host digital platforms
themselves, but need academic
partners. In an ideal situation
there would be a portal hosted by
an as-yet-unidentified university.
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aBtaPl

When I took on a modern theological collection, I inherited with 
the books a membership of ABTAPL - the Association of British

eological and Philosophical Libraries. I discovered that this meant
membership of an amazingly supportive and friendly professional
group, the aim of which is to share information and experience. Many
of the members represent theological training colleges, from a range
of religions - Muslim, Jewish and Christian; and denominations -
Pentecostal, Salvation Army, Methodist, Anglican. 

I have been particularly struck by the international perspective: the
librarian of the Church of the Nazarene (based in Manchester) has
been involved in implementing a new library management system
across training establishments throughout the world; the librarian of
Union School of eology (based in Bridgend) has been involved in
preparation of video training sessions to be shared with international
students. 

e provision of resources to students is the primary imperative for
most of the membership, who are dealing with students on a variety
of pathways - full-time, part-time, distance, residential and
permutations of these possibilities. Many colleges are offering courses
validated by different institutions and therefore not all students
served by the same library are able to access all the resources available
from that library due to licensing limitations. Offering physical library
access to outside users is another issue regularly discussed by ABTAPL
members seeking both to honour their commitment to their own
students whilst also wishing to be supportive of external users.

e ABTAPL community shares experience and information by
means of a Jiscmail group, used to support an interlending network as
well as a means to seek advice. e ABTAPL Bulletin is published three
times yearly and includes news, reports of conferences and articles on
library matters. ABTAPL offers other forms of professional support
through training days, such as “First steps in Archives” (November
2019). ere a two yearly meetings: an autumn meeting, usually
hosted by a member and combining a formal Association meeting with
a visit to the host library and a guest speaker. 2019’s autumn meeting
welcomed Liz Jolly, Chief Librarian of the British Library, who spoke
about her role at the British Library and also about her own career

As a first step, those present
from Canterbury, Hereford and
Lincoln agreed to collaborate on
discussions of starting a
digitisation process which, once
established, other libraries could
join. e vision is that this would
grow into a platform not just
supporting the present scholastic
texts project, but with digital
images, metadata and associated

interpretative material for all the
medieval manuscripts in
cathedral libraries in the UK. 

If you are interested in this
process, please contact Rosemary
Firman (Hereford Cathedral) or
Cressida Williams (Canterbury
Cathedral).

Rosemary Firman, 
Hereford Cathedral Librarian

development. In 2018 the guest
speaker was Nick Poole, Chief
Executive Officer of CILIP. e
other meeting is held within the
context of the annual Spring
Conference, which usually runs
from ursday to Saturday
before Palm Sunday. e Spring
Conference includes visits to
libraries - recognized by ABTAPL
as an invaluable way to extend
professional knowledge - and
more formal professional
development with training and
presentations by outside
speakers and also drawing on 
the expertise within the
membership. In 2017 the Spring
Conference was held in Durham
and included visits to Durham
Cathedral Library and to Palace
Green Library. e next Spring
Conference, in 2020, will be held
in Cardiff.

Gudrun Warren, 
Norwich Cathedral 
Librarian and Curator
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THE CATHEDRAL ARCHIVES, LIBRARIES AND COLLECTIONS ASSOCIATION

THE CATHEDRAL ARCHIVES, LIBRARIES AND COLLECTIONS ASSOCIATION is for anyone responsible for and
working with historic collections – books, archives and objects – in the cathedrals and related

organisations of Great Britain and Ireland to provide for the development of best practice in and the
exchange of information about all aspects of the care, development and promotion of those collections, to
secure their continuing educational role within the wider mission of their governing bodies.

For our webpages, see http://cathedrallibrariesandarchives.wordpress.com/

Enquiries about membership should be directed to the Honorary Secretary or Treasurer.

Committee Contacts

chairman:
e Very Rev Dr Philip Hesketh, Dean of Rochester

Vice chairman:
Vacant

honorary treasurer:
Dr Michael Stansfield, Durham University Library. Email m.m.n.stansfield@durham.ac.uk

honorary Secretary:
Ms Judith Curthoys, e Archives, Christ Church Oxford. Email Judith.curthoys@chch.ox.ac.uk

assistant Secretary:
Mrs Katie Flanagan, Brunel University. Email Katie.Flanagan@brunel.ac.uk

committee Members:
Dr Claire Breay, British Library.  Email claire.breay@bl.uk 

Mr Simon Carter, Head of Collections – St Paul’s Cathedral.  Email scarter@stpaulscathedral.org.uk

Dr Rosemary Firman, Hereford Cathedral.  Email library@herefordcathedral.org

Ms Vicky Harrison, Heritage Consultant.  Email vicky@sparkyourwildfire.co.uk

Dr Norman James, formerly e National Archives.  Email stalbans2015@gmail.com 

Ms Kate McQuillian, St George’s Chapel, Windsor Castle.  Email Kate.McQuillian@stgeorges-windsor.org 

Mrs Cressida Williams, Canterbury Cathedral Archives and Library.  Email cressida.williams@canterbury-
cathedral.org

We aim to produce two issues of this newsletter each year, in summer and winter. Any contributions
should be sent to the Editor, Mrs Cressida Williams, either by email to cressida.williams@canterbury-
cathedral.org or by post to her at Canterbury Cathedral Archives and Library, e Precincts,
Canterbury CT1 2EH, to reach her by 31st October for the winter issue, or 30th April for the summer
issue. She would also welcome comments or suggestions for content.

is edition of the newsletter was designed by 
e Fitzwalter Press
38 Lark Drive
Attleborough NR17 1NZ
01953 455146 
fitzwalterpress@gmail.com


